
CITY OF RICHARDSON
 
CITY PLAN COMMISSION MINUTES - APRIL 5, 2011
 

The Richardson City Plan Commission met April 5, 2011, at 7:00 p.m. at City Hall in the 
Council Chambers, 411 W. Arapaho Road, Richardson, Texas. 

MEMBERS PRESENT: David Gantt, Chairman 
Gerald Bright, Commissioner 
Janet DePuy, Commissioner 
Marilyn Frederick, Commissioner 
Barry Hand, Commissioner 
Don Bouvier, Alternate 
Thomas Maxwell, Alternate 

MEMBERS ABSENT: Bill Hammond, Vice Chair 
Jim Henderson, Commissioner 

CITY STAFF PRESENT: Cliff Miller, Assistant City Manager 
Pete Smith, City Attorney 
Don Magner, Director of Community Services 
Sam Chavez, Asst. Director of Dev. Svcs. - Planning 
Susan Smith, Asst. Director of Dev. Svcs. - Dev. & Engr. 
Monica Heid, Community Projects Manager 
Israel Roberts, Development Review Manager 
Keith Krum, Senior Planner 
Chris Shacklett, Planner 
Mohamed Bireima, Planning Technician 
Kathy Welp, Executive Secretary 

BRIEFING SESSION 

Prior to the regular business meeting, the Plan Commission met with staff to receive a briefing 
on: 

A.	 Agenda Items 

The Commission was briefed on the agenda items. No action was taken. 

B.	 Staff Reports 

The Commission was briefed on upcoming development items. No action was taken. 

MINUTES 

1.	 Approval of the minutes of the regular meeting of March 15, 2011. 
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Motion:	 Commissioner Bright made a motion to approve the minutes as presented; second 
by Commissioner DePuy. Motion passed 7-0. 

DEVELOPMENT PLANS 

2.	 Revised site and landscape plans for Brick Row Townhomes: A request for approval of a 
revised site plan with exceptions for the Brick Row Townhomes. The l1.5-acre site is 
located north of Spring Valley Road, west side of Greenville Avenue and reflects the 
development of 127 rear-entry townhomes. 

Mr. Roberts advised that the original plans were approved in 2008 with a number of 
exceptions to the base standard planned development, two of which were to reduce the 
amenity zone of 6 feet to 5 feet; and secondly, to reduce the sidewalk width from 6 feet to 4 
feet. At this time the request was for a 10-inch encroachment into the required sidewalk for 
two of the townhomes to accommodate the front stairs. 

Roberts reported that all the other townhomes on the street met the current requirements and 
staff had suggested there was enough room to turn the stairs to the side with a 90 degree 
angle, but the applicant replied that option would prove to be prohibitive when moving 
furniture or large appliances into the townhome. 

Commissioner Frederick asked if the stairs were turned would they cross over the downspout. 

Mr. Roberts that was correct, they would have to figure out another way to reroute the 
drainage. 

Commissioner Bright asked if staff had any concerns about the stairs jutting out into the 
sidewalk and being a safety hazard. 

Mr. Roberts replied that was still at least an 8-foot walkable area that met accessibility 
requirements; however, if there was anything less than three feet there might be a concern, 
but there were no tree wells or sidewalk furniture within the amenity zone. 

Commissioner DePuy said she did not think the stairs should be turned to the side and there 
should have been better planning on the developer's part. 

Commissioner Hand stated he agreed with Ms. DePuy, but wanted it on the record that this 
request should not become a precedence to intrude into the sidewalk or amenity zones. 

Chairman Gantt asked if there was a possibility that the amenity zone could change into a 
non-walkable area and therefore pose a possible safety hazard. 
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Mr. Roberts replied that it could not happen without the applicant coming back before the 
Commission with a request to revise their development plan. 

Motion:	 Commissioner DePuy made a motion to recommend approval Item 2 as presented; 
second by Commissioner Frederick. Motion passed 7-0. 

3.	 Variance 11-05, Wyndham Data Center: A request for an approval of a variance from 
Article III, Section 21-47(d), Open Space and Screening, for the existing 114,688 square foot 
Bank of America data center. The 11.79-acre site is located at the southeast corner of 
Wyndham Lane and Infocom Drive. 

Mr. Bireima stated that Bank of America (B of A) was requesting approval of two variances: 
first, to add a two foot Ameristar gauntlet extension to the top of the required 6-foot masonry 
screen wall along the eastern property line; and second, to allow an 8-foot wrought iron fence 
in lieu of the required 6-foot masonry screening wall along the south property line adjacent to 
Fire Station Number 5. 

Bireima said B of A was proposing to demolish the existing 6-foot high wrought iron fence 
surrounding the data center and replace it with a new 8-foot Ameristar-style wrought iron 
fence that would enclose the data center and the adjacent undeveloped site to the south. 

Mr. Bireima pointed out that there were existing trees, largely Hackberries and Eastern Red 
Oaks, within the proposed fence area, and that the applicant was proposing to remove the 
trees that would interfere with the proposed fence and staff had recommended replacing those 
trees with Eastern Red Cedars, or similar trees approved by the City, on the north side of the 
fence. 

Commissioner Bouvier asked what the City's standard was on maintenance of wrought iron 
fences and did the Commission have to add a recommendation to maintain the fence at a 
certain level. 

Mr. Bireima replied that there were no requirements as far as painting the fences, but the 
Commission could make a recommendation to maintain it at a certain level. 

Mr. Chavez added that the City's Community Services Department would handle any 
maintenance issues through their normal code enforcement efforts; however, if the 
Commission wanted to add some language to their recommendation it could simply state that 
the fence should be maintained and painted throughout its lifetime. 

Chairman Gantt said he was under the impression that since Community Services was now 
inspecting commercial building they would keep track of the state of maintenance of the 
fence. 
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Ms. Smith agreed that any issues would be handled through the code enforcement process, 
and the manufacturing details specified the type of paint to be used on the fence should it 
become rusty or in need of maintenance. 

Commissioner Maxwell asked if there was an irrigation system in place where the new trees 
would be planted. 

Mr. Bireima replied that since the site was undeveloped, there was no irrigation in place. 
However, the applicant will, at a later date, present a landscape plan to the Commission for 
approval that will show the type of trees to be planted and how they will be irrigated. 

Ms. Smith added that under the City codes, all landscaped areas must be irrigated, but the 
remaining area of the undeveloped land will not have to be irrigated until such time it is 
developed. 

Chairman Gantt asked to confirm that only five trees would be removed, and would the five 
new trees be Eastern Red Cedars. 

Ms. Smith replied that if the variance was approved, the applicant would come back before 
the Commission for approval of landscape plans and it was at that time the type of trees 
would be addressed. 

Motion:	 Commissioner Frederick made a motion to recommend approval of Item 3 as 
presented; second by Commissioner Bright. Motion passed 7-0. 

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

4.	 Zoning File 11-04: A request by the City of Richardson to rezone approximately 198 acres 
north of West Spring Valley Road, between Coit Road and Central Expressway, extending 
north to Dumont Drive, from PD, A-950-M, D-1400-M, R-1500-M, LR-M(l), LR-M(2), C­
M, O-M and MU to PD Planned Development. 

Ms. Heid prefaced her presentation with comments pointing to the large number of people 
who worked with her on the project including consultants, business owners, property owners, 
developers, residents living in the Corridor who did not own property, residents from nearby 
neighborhoods, institutions (i.e., church and schools), banks, City staff, and officials from the 
City of Dallas and the Richardson Chamber of Commerce. 

Ms. Heid said that the purpose of the zoning application was to lay the foundation for 
redevelopment in the West Spring Valley Corridor (the Corridor). She noted the City of 
Richardson was the applicant for the proposed rezoning, but did not own any developable 
property in the area; nonetheless, the City is responsible for protecting the health, safety and 
welfare of the citizens. Over the years the City had received comments regarding the 
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conditions in the Corridor and the spillover effect those problems were having on adjacent 
properties. 

Ms. Heid noted that in 2009, with the adoption of the City's Comprehensive Plan, six 
different areas of the city were identified and labeled "Enhancement/Redevelopment Areas", 
meaning that in the opinion of the City, there was a reason to focus specific efforts on those 
portions of the city. 

Heid addressed a misconception regarding the project. She said that the City was not going 
to require people who were operating responsibly to move out of their homes or businesses; 
rather the approach for the project was to create a vision for the Corridor based on market 
realities and community goals, then to put the ordinance in place along with policies and 
other types of programs that will bring the vision to fruition. 

Ms. Heid pointed out that in order to encourage an owner to do something better and new 
with their property there needed to be an incentive, so the City was proposing a new set of 
regulations, a Planned Development Ordinance (PD or Ordinance). This PD would include 
better buildings and more open space and the trade off would be more flexibility for a 
developer, greater density, and quicker approvals. In addition, the purpose of the PD was to 
encourage appropriate reinvestment/redevelopment in the Corridor, to put the regulations in 
place to stabilize property ownership and values, to change the perception of the Corridor, 
diversify the retail mix, expand housing choices, improve the streetscape, and build 
connections between the stakeholders in the Corridor and the surrounding neighborhoods and 
community. 

Ms. Heid gave a brief history of the Corridor noting that the zoning was predominantly 
Mixed Use, a category assigned to over 100 acres in 1995 to encourage redevelopment; 
however, the zoning did not allow the mixing of residential and non-residential uses in a 
single building or on a single lot and little redevelopment had occurred. She added there 
were approximately 1,625 units of older apartments and 486 condominium units in the 
Corridor, with about 100 of the condo units owned by a single entity and functioning more 
like apartments. In addition, there were 26 new and 7 old duplex buildings (66 total units). 
In the new duplexes, each dwelling unit can be purchased separately. 

Regarding the other uses in the Corridor, Heid stated there were office buildings, churches, a 
short-term nursing care facility, child care facility, and an electrical substation. She added 
there was also a variety of different service related uses including standard retail, restaurants 
and a hotel. On the south side of the Corridor in the City of Dallas, the predominant uses 
were apartments and retail/commercial. 

Ms. Heid commented that 108 of the 141 parcels in the Corridor are one acre or less in size, 
which makes it more difficult to accrue a large enough piece to redevelop; 25 of the lots are 
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between 1 and 5 acres in size; and 7 are between 5 and 15 acres. The only large lot, at the 
corner of Spring Valley and Coit, is approximately 37 acres in size. 

There are a variety of streets throughout the Corridor, including U.S. Highway 75, Coit Road 
and Spring Valley, which are six lanes divided arterials; and Waterview, Floyd, Dumont, 
Waterfall and Weatherred are collectors. In addition, the Spring Valley DART light rail 
station was located about V2 mile from the eastern edge of the Corridor and bus routes served 
the area. 

Heid commented there were improvements planned relative to infrastructure including 
additional turn lanes at Weatherred, pavement rehab from Weatherred to Coit Road, signal 
upgrades, trail enhancement at Spring Valley and Mahem, and reconstruction of Cottonwood 
Creek bridge as part of the larger pavement repair project. 

Ms. Heid said there were three waterways in the area: Cottonwood Creek, Hunt Branch and 
Blue Lake, all of which are privately owned. She noted that the study did not point out any 
water or waste water deficiencies in the Corridor at the present time, but a dredging and dam 
repair project was completed in the fall of 2004, and a sewer lining project is planned for the 
near future in Cottonwood Creek. There is a study of the watershed for Hunt Branch and it is 
felt that some floodway areas will be reduced and others may be added. 

Ms. Heid noted that the study had been broken down into two different phases - Phase I was 
Market Study/Visioning, and Phase II was Design Guidelines/Ordinance Development: 

Phase I 
The market study focused on using targeted public initiatives to encourage private 
investment. Also, the study indicated that despite the existing conditions in the area, the 
larger trade area from which the Corridor would be drawing is dominated by more 
affluent segments, a number of which prefer lifestyles that are more urban. 

The following vision statement was the result of the market study and public input 
sessions: The West Spring Valley Corridor of the future is a place that draws people of 
all backgrounds and ages with its many quality housing choices, desirable shops and 
restaurants, attractive natural areas, easy transportation connections, and a distinctive 
people oriented urban character that connects Richardson's past with its vibrant and 
sustainable future. 

The study identified five catalyst redevelopment concepts based on a specific set of 
criteria: ownership patterns; recent investment in property; the utilization of property; 
depreciation over a short term period; and total property value per acre. 

The five projects that the City felt could "kick start" the redevelopment process included: 

CPCCOIl/CPC 2011-0,./-05 Miuutes.doc 6 



Richardson City Plan Commission Minute's 

April ~, 20 II 

1.	 Public realm improvements to pedestrian features in the right-of-way such as 
crosswalks and sidewalks, improved streetscape, and creation of gateways to the 
Corridor. 

2.	 Continental Inn site bordered by Highway 75, James Drive and Floyd Road, 
approximately 5 acres, with a possible land use mix of retail, office, residential and a 
boutique hotel; three to six story buildings; and possibly a new intersection at the 
frontage road and Spring Valley for better traffic flow. 

3.	 Weatherred and Spring Valley intersection, mixed use and possibly a park, two to 
four stories buildings. 

4.	 Waterview and Spring Valley (currently the site of the New Orleans apartments) 
possible redevelopment into forty-eight new townhomes, future trail along the creek; 
and a neighborhood gateway feature. 

5.	 Oncor substation enhancement plan involving reconstruction of the screening walls 
and using hardscape to make a pedestrian plaza next to the DART bus stop. 

The consultants performed a financial analysis on the private property and noted that for 
the three private property projects, with $84.3 million in private investment and $23.8 
million in public investment, the public entity would get a return of $3.5 for every $1 of 
public funds invested. 

Ms. Heid related that the City of Dallas had also done a small study for three sites on the 
south side of Spring Valley: 1) Northwest corner of Spring Valley and Coit could 
develop as mixed use; 2) Southeast corner of Spring Valley and Coit might be improved 
with a focus on retail and restaurant uses; and 3) Mid-way between Highway 75 and Coit 
on Spring Valley, between Cottonwood Creek and Hunt Branch, the possibility of higher­
end townhome development to reflect the new townhome-style duplexes on the north side 
of Spring Valley and the proposed redevelopment of the New Orleans Apartments. 

Phase II 

Ms. Heid explained the approach to the PO had been to implement the strategy from the 
market study looking at sustainability, reinvestment, and changing the character and 
perception of the Corridor. She added that the plan would be to replace the existing 
zoning and combine a PO combining high level design standards with more traditional 
zoning concepts. 

Regarding the content of the PD, Heid noted that it was made up of several key elements: 
District Plan, Land Use Sub-districts, Standards (streetscapes, blocks and sites, building 
types, and building elements), Landscaping, Parking Standards, Signs, and 
Administration. She gave a description and breakdown of each element highlighting 
definitions, permitted uses, standards, setbacks, amenity zones, required percentage of 
masonry, building types and height, floor height, building types, street typology, and 
design guidelines. Deviations from these standards, would be broken down into two 
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categories: Minor Modification or Major Modifications, Minor Modifications could be 
approved at the staff level; Major Modifications would require City Plan Commission and 
City Council approval, similar to current zoning changes. 

Ms. Reid noted that the Corridor had been divided into Sub-districts, A through G, each 
with its own character, streetscape, open space and set of permitted building types based 
on feedback from focus groups and community meetings. 

Ms. Reid addressed the question of nonconforming use by stating the following: 
Buildings and uses allowed prior to the adoption of a new PD ordinance could 
remain, but could not be expanded within the existing building, nor could the building 
be expanded to accommodate the use. 
If a nonconforming use was changed to a conforming use, the use could not revert to a 
nonconforming use at a future date. 
If a nonconforming business ceased to exist and a similar nonconforming business 
occupied the premises within six months of the original business leaving, it would be 
permitted; however, if it the activity was abandoned for longer than six months, the 
future use would have to conform to the new ordinance. 
If a building was destroyed or damaged by more than 50 percent of its value, it would 
have to be rebuilt to conform to the new standards. If the damage was less than 50 
percent, it could be rebuilt to the old size and standard, but could not be expanded. 

Ms. Reid reported that the City's implementation strategy was based on a task force approach 
involving four teams, all of which would be necessary to bring the vision to reality: 

•	 Regulations and polices - the development of the ordinance and design guidelines 
•	 Infrastructure - charged with addressing parks, open space, and the proposed new street 
•	 Communications - keeping the public informed as to the progress of the project 
•	 Negotiations -to be activated as proposals are submitted (very likely that any large 

redevelopment proposal will require City involvement) 

In concluding, Ms. Reid said a good ordinance was essential to creating a sustainable district 
with high quality structures, flexible infrastructure in the form of buildings, parks and streets, 
and to attracting the right type of developer and development. She reminded the Commission 
of the 180-day moratorium on commercial development in the Corridor and said that the 
current City Council would like to see the project to completion prior to the end of May. The 
moratorium will expire upon adoption of the new ordinance. 

Chairman Gantt recessed the meeting for a 5 minute break and reconvened the meeting at 
8:35 p.m. 

Chairman Gantt asked to clarify that a nonconforming business could expand if they 
conformed to any new ordinances. 
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Ms. Reid confirmed that was correct. 

Commissioner Rand confirmed that the rezoning that occurred in the 1990's, although well­
intended, did not allow a mix of uses. Also, he wanted to know if it was true that a project 
could occur in Sub-district C without residential. 

Regarding the prior rezoning, Ms. Reid replied that Commissioner Rand was correct. The 
intent was to offer the owners of the existing multifamily properties other redevelopment 
options; however, the ordinance allowed either apartments or something else, not a 
combination. She added that the City was trying to accomplish an outcome similar to the 
proposed new ordinance, but the earlier ordinance was not the right tool. 

Regarding Sub-district C, Reid replied there were residential options in Sub-district C, but 
residential was not a requirement. 

Commissioner Bouvier complimented Ms. Reid on her presentation and asked if the City's 
current ordinance covered a six-month timeline for nonconforming businesses. He also 
wanted clarification if there were any conditions in the new ordinance that allowed surface 
parking to be located in front of a building. 

Ms. Reid replied that the language regarding a six-month period for the abandonment of a 
nonconforming business is taken from the current City ordinances. 

Ms. Reid clarified that parking would not be allowed in front of the building, but could be 
constructed to the side and setback from the sidewalk and any pedestrian area and screened. 
She added that any circumstances leading up to this possibility would be evaluated at the time 
of plan review and handled at the staff level. If the developer wanted to move the parking to 
the front of a building it would be a Major Modification and was contrary to what was trying 
to be accomplished with the new ordinance. 

Commissioner Maxwell stated he was not sure it was clear in the proposed ordinance that 
parking was not allowed in the front of a building. 

Ms. Reid referred the Commission to page 31, item 2B of the PD, which stated "All off-street 
surface parking should be located behind the building; however, when it is necessary to 
locate parking adjacent to the sidewalk, such parking shall be located at least 8 feet behind 
the front build-to line on a street or public open space." She asked if the Commission 
wanted further clarification written into the Ordinance. 

Commissioner Maxwell suggested that parking might be added as a land use in Appendix I 
and required as a Major Modification if permitted along a street frontage. Ms. Reid said she 
would incorporate that into the PD. 
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Commissioner Maxwell asked if the additional playgrounds mentioned on page 7, item 7C(i), 
could be combined into a larger playground. 

Ms. Reid replied that if a developer wanted to have an additional playground, one that was 
not required, but wanted to achieve amenity points, they could combine the two areas. 

Commissioner Maxwell asked for clarification on item 7B, which stated "One additional 
playground meeting the specifications described above shall be provided for each additional 
250 dwelling units. , ., " therefore requiring additional playgrounds. 

Ms. Reid stated that each development had playground requirements that did not add 
Amenity Points (Points), but if a developer wanted to achieve additional Points, they could 
provide extra playgrounds above and beyond the minimum required and receive a maximum 
of 10 additional points. Also, each playground would have to be at least 900 square feet in 
size and could be combined with any other playground area. 

Commissioner Maxwell asked which building types or areas were required to be retail ready, 
and if item 2B on page 23, Non-Residential At Grade, applied to all non-residential buildings. 

Ms. Reid replied that the buildings along both sides of the proposed street in Sub-district C as 
listed on page 23 of the Ordinance were the only areas required to have retail-ready at grade; 
however, if non-residential at grade was located elsewhere in the Corridor, then the 
Ordinance would require the same floor to ceiling height. 

Commissioner Maxwell asked about the Design Guidelines, page 16, under Patio Homes, 
and whether it would be the developer's choice to have access from the alley or swing-facing 
garage doors. 

Ms. Reid replied that either one would be allowed, but there would still need to be an alley 
because of a possible mix of unit types (i.e., rear garage, front garage); however, anything in 
the guidelines that did not specifically meet the terms of the Ordinance, and was not a Minor 
Modification, could be requested as a Major Modification. 

Commissioner Maxwell then asked about the Street Typologies section of the Design 
Guidelines and whether everything indicated in the section (i.e., planters, outdoor seating, 
landscape areas, etc.) was required or optional. 

Ms. Reid replied that what was required was the amenity zone with street trees, sidewalks, 
and setback areas where a developer could add street furniture or patio dining, but the 
furniture and patio dining was not mandatory. 
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Commissioner Maxwell asked if external roof drains were allowed and, if so, would they 
need to be concealed. Also, he wanted to know if the City had an overall ordinance regarding 
external roof drains. 

Ms. Heid replied she did not believe the City had an overall ordinance for external roof 
drains, and if the codes were silent it could go either way, but she would check with the 
Building Inspection Department. 

Commissioner Frederick asked if the buildings on the east side of the proposed lake in the 
snap-shot from the consultant's rendering were located in Sub-district CorD. 

Ms. Heid replied that the modeling for rendering was done prior to the final discussion of 
where each district would be located within the Corridor, but the southern-most building east 
of the lake in the picture could be mixed use, and the northern could be residential or mixed 
use. 

Commissioner Bouvier asked if under the Street Typologies, Mixed Use, pages 32-33, was 
the intent to give the developer the option to go with either design topology, or was it 
contingent upon what the uses were in the mix as to whether the parking as angled or parallel. 

Ms. Heid replied that it would allow the developer to choose either one, whereas in the 
Commercial-Mixed Use parallel parking was not permitted. 

With no further questions for staff, Chairman Gantt noted that three emails had been received 
in favor of the project, and one opposed. He opened the public hearing. 

Mr. David Knepper, 101 Shadywood Lane, Richardson, Texas, stated he was the Civic Chair 
for the Cottonwood Heights Neighborhood Association and believed the proposed ordinance 
was moving in the right direction. He felt the Corridor had been in a gradual decline and 
there had never been an effort to improve the area until now. 

Mr. Andrew Laska, 502 Hyde Park Drive, Richardson, Texas, President of the Richardson 
Heights Neighborhood Association, gave the Commission a summary of an email sent to the 
City Council by several neighborhood associations highlighting some areas of concern: 

•	 No residential in Sub-district C; 
•	 Duplexes should be considered a Major Modification because the properties have lower 

density and lower value; 
•	 Add verbiage to the Design Guidelines, Parking and Accessibility, page 31, section 2A­

"unless subject to a comprehensive parking plan, or a shared parking agreement 
approved by the City Manager, or his or her designee;." and 

•	 Gives more flexibility to the developers for more urban designs and use of materials 
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Mr. Kent Whitefield, 801 James Drive, Richardson, Texas, stated he was involved in all the 
focus groups for the Corridor and approved of the project. 

Mr. Dan Hopkins, 5910 N. Central Expressway, Dallas, Texas, owner of property in Sub­
district D identified as a possible future lake, stated the designation clouded the ability to 
move forward on any marketing/redevelopment of the property and interfered with their 
rights as property owners. Hopkins added that he and his partners were in support of the 
project, but had concerns about the lake designation and asked the Commission not to leave 
the question of their property open to speculation. 

Mr. Jim Wills, 4801 W. Lovers Lane, Dallas, Texas, reported that his group owned the 
former Ashley Place apartment site located in Sub-district C that had been demolished and 
indicated they were in support of the proposed project, but cautioned the Commission to 
maintain flexibility as the market moved forward. He thanked the staff and the Commission 
for all the work that had gone into the project. 

With no further comments in favor, Chairman Gantt called for comments in opposition. 

Ms. Claudia Cowperthwaite, 914 S. Waterview Drive, Richardson, Texas, reported that her 
home was adjacent to the Spring Valley Plaza townhome complex and since the construction 
of those townhomes she has had problems with trash, parking, traffic flow, noise and safety. 
She felt if the New Orleans apartments were torn down and more townhomes were built, as 
indicated in the Corridor market study, it would greatly increase the problems. 
Cowperthwaite cautioned the Commission to take into consideration the type of individuals 
who would be living in any new townhomes or apartments and their affect on the surrounding 
community. 

Mr. Tommy Mann, 1201 Elm, 5400 Renaissance Tower, Dallas, Texas, representing the 
owner of 722 W. Spring Valley, said his client was a dentist who had purchased the old fast 
food restaurant at 722 W. Spring Valley with the hopes of turning it into a new dental 
practice. He said prior to purchasing the property she met with City staff to confirm that the 
use was allowed, but when she closed on the property and began to develop plans to convert 
the building she was informed of the moratorium and her appeal for relief from the 
moratorium was denied. 

Mr. Mann instructed his client to contact City staff during the community meetings to 
confirm how "nonconforming" structures would be handled in the PD and was told there 
would be no deviation from the standard City regulations; however, he outlined what he felt 
were contradictions to that statement: 

•	 The City's zoning ordinance did not address nonconforming structures, it only addressed 
nonconforming uses. 
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•	 Language in the Administration section of the Ordinance would require changes to the 
structure (i.e., making a building two stories, covering 75% of the frontage), which would 
be cost prohibitive. 

•	 The use of the word "modification" is unclear in the context of the draft ordinance. 

In addition, Mann said that if the Ordinance was passed in its present form, almost every 
structure in the Corridor would be rendered nonconforming, either in use or structure, and 
once a property was labeled nonconforming, financial institutions would hesitate to get 
involved with any of those properties. 

Mr. Mann asked the Commission to clarify how nonconforming structures would be treated 
before passing the Ordinance. 

Dr. Diep Truong, 722 W. Spring Valley, Richardson, Texas, stated she did her due diligence 
by talking with City staff prior to purchasing the property and was told that the PD was a 
vision for the City that was 10-20 years down the road. Taking this into consideration, she 
purchased the property and began plans to do a $300,000 interior and exterior renovation. 

Dr. Truong stressed that she wanted to work with the City and asked the Commission to give 
them clarification and direction so they could proceed with the project. 

Mr. Karger Kawoni, 2018 St. Anne Drive, Allen, Texas, representing the owner of the 
mechanic shop at 820 S. Central Expressway, stated that if any modifications or 
reconstruction of the building was required under the new Ordinance it would be too costly. 

Mr. Richard Marcus, 750 S. Central Expressway, Richardson, Texas, stated he participated in 
the community meetings and said there was insufficient information on how nonconforming 
buildings would be handled. He felt the Ordinance was an attempt to deprive him of his 
property rights and with any change to his building, either major or minor, he would be 
forced to tear the building down and start over. 

Mr. James Poen, Richardson Saw and Lawn Mower, 802 S. Central Expressway, Richardson, 
Texas, said he first found out about the Ordinance when he looked into purchasing the 
building to the north in order to expand his business. He added that due to the type of 
business his family had operated since 1968, they would not be able to expand and claimed 
that the City said they could not acquire any more property along Central Expressway. 

Mr. Poen pointed out that they were a destination business and their customers came from all 
over the metroplex and it would be impossible for his business to reconstruct as a two-story 
building and asked the Commission and City Council to review how the Ordinance handles 
nonconforming businesses. 
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Ms. Lynne Johnston, 902 S. Weatherred Drive, Richardson, Texas, stated she appreciated the 
goals of the Ordinance and would like the Corridor to improve, but was opposed to some of 
the terminology used in the document. She added the Commission should take into 
consideration the business owners who have been in Richardson for many years and could be 
adversely affected by some portions of the Ordinance and felt the word modify, without a 
clear definition, left it open to many different interpretations, including whether a broken 
water heater could be replaced. 

Mr. Richard Coulson, Thompson Realty Group, representing 707 S. Floyd and 610 James 
Drive, said he agreed with many of the comments made and asked the Commission to clarify 
the terms "nonconforming" and "modify." He complimented the staff for their work on the 
project, but asked for further clarification because it was causing a problem selling the two 
properties. 

Mr. Alden Wagner, 5159 Yolanda, Dallas, Texas, who owns a property in Sub-district A, 
said his interpretation of the Ordinance was that a developer would have to purchase multiple 
properties, tear them down and redevelop them, which was unlikely in the current climate 
and was taking away the rights of the property owners to sell or refinance their properties. He 
added that this situation would cause a problem with business owners abandoning their 
interests in the City and leaving buildings vacant. Wagner thought the overall objective of 
the Ordinance was good, but felt it should be applied City-wide and not just in the Spring 
Valley Corridor. 

Ms. Lisa Schlensker, 631 Nottingham, Richardson, Texas, said the area along Central 
Expressway had deteriorated and was a disgrace to the City, citing, in particular the 
Continental Inn (DCI) property. She stated that the biggest issue in her mind was the cost 
associated with the market study and development plans. She felt the funds should have been 
used to purchase and demolish the dilapidated properties, which in turn would invite the right 
type of investment for the community. 

Chairman Gantt noted that two additional appearance cards had been received, one in favor 
and one opposed, and with no further comments, he closed the public hearing. 

Mr. Gantt asked Ms. Heid if she would like to address some of the concerns made during the 
public hearing, specifically the comments regarding the lake opportunity and the issues of 
modification and nonconformance. 

Ms. Heid stated the lake opportunity was an idea that came up early in the study process to 
capitalize on the existing natural features, which would help to reflect better on the Corridor 
and provide additional development opportunities for adjacent properties with lake exposure. 
She said the "lake opportunity" was not a requirement and all the other uses allowed in Sub­
district D would be allowed on the property as well. Reid acknowledged that the property 
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owners would probably not want to turn their property into a lake, so the project would most 
likely have to become a public project. 

Regarding modification, Ms. Heid allowed that there may be a need to clarify the term, and 
the City Attorney would cover those in his remarks, but it was never intended for a property 
owner not to be able to make a repair on their property because of new zoning. She noted 
that the staff and consultants had hoped a specific Sub-district A would redevelop as a whole 
as part of the Spring Valley Corridor project; however, there was nothing in the Ordinance 
prohibiting individual properties from redeveloping separately. 

Mr. Smith admitted there was often confusion regarding nonconforming situations, but a 
simple way of explaining it would be if a current use was not allowed under the new 
Ordinance, and it was a legal use to start with, then it would be a legal nonconforming use 
and the property owners have the right to continue using the property. He said the City of 
Richardson did not have any provisions to amortize the useful life of a nonconforming use (to 
terminate it); therefore, the property owner could continue using the legally nonconforming 
property until it was abandoned. 

Smith further explained that interior renovations would not be considered an abandonment, 
nor would a change in Certificate of Occupancy (CO) as long as it was being used for the 
same legally nonconforming use. 

Mr. Smith said the fundamental principles found in the Ordinance were similar to what was 
found in common law throughout Texas regarding nonconforming structures. He added that 
if a nonconforming property was in need of repair, it could be repaired, but it could not be 
expanded or structurally altered to the extent that it would extend the useful life of the 
nonconforming structure. Also, if a legally nonconforming property was destroyed by more 
than 50 percent of its value it would have to be rebuilt to the new standard, but if the 
destruction was less than 50 percent, it could be rebuilt to the original nonconforming 
standard. 

In closing his comments, Mr. Smith cautioned the Commission and audience that 
determination of each individual situation would be based on the facts at the time. Also, the 
term modification was used in the Ordinance much like a request for a variance and under the 
Administration section of the PD, page 52-53, discussed and listed modifications stating that 
with Major Modifications they would have to corne before the Commission and City Council 
for approval. 

Ms. Heid pointed out the reference in the PD that may be causing some of the confusion was 
when the term "modification" was not being used in conjunction with the descriptions of 
Major and Minor Modifications. 
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Chairman Gantt advised a member of the audience that the public hearing portion of the 
meeting was closed and no further testimony could be heard; however, he was welcome to 
come to the City Council's public hearing on the item and give testimony. 

Commissioner Hand asked if the current condominium complex in Sub-district D was a 
nonconforming structure. Ms. Heid believed that in some way the structures would likely be 
nonconforming. 

Commissioner DePuy asked if the owner of Richardson Saw and Lawn Mower wanted to 
expand his business by purchasing the property to the north, would he have to come before 
the Commission for a modification because a two-story power and lawn mower center would 
not be feasible. She said she wanted to exercise care in regard to the Ordinance not to step on 
an individual's property rights. She realized that everyone would not fit exactly into the 
descriptions in the Ordinance, but she did have a concern regarding this business because 
they were a good property owner and maintained their property. 

Ms. Heid replied that a lawn mower service center might be considered in the same category 
as a hardware store, which was a bit of a stretch, but there was a limit of 10,000 square feet of 
area that a hardware store could occupy, and if Richardson Saw and Lawn Mower purchased 
the new building it would put them over the 10,000 square foot limit. The owner could, 
however, submit a request for a Major Modification from the Commission and City Council, 
but the ordinance would prevent a large home improvement store in that area. 

Commissioner DePuy said she had another questions regarding designating a property as a 
"lake opportunity" and felt the designation might adversely affect a sale or future 
development of the property and asked the Commission to reconsider the designation or offer 
other options. 

Commissioner Hand agreed with Ms. DePuy and pointed out that although the lake was an 
integral part of the vision, there was nothing in the PD that required the construction. He felt 
there needed to be incentives designed into the PD, either for higher density or another 
option, to entice a developer to construct the lake and requested further refinement in the plan 
as to how this part of the vision could be brought to fruition. 

Chairman Gantt asked if Mr. Hand was in favor of creating an incentive. 

Commissioner Hand replied that outside of the City condemning the land and agreeing to pay 
the owner for the land, which would be an option, he felt there was nothing else that was 
going to make it happen. He added that without incentives to build a lake, the property 
owner could fill the property with apartments, as allowed under the Ordinance; however, if 
they were enticed to build the lake the City might be willing to give incentives on the type of 
structures and/or density they would like to build. 
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Chairman Gantt stated that a lake of that size located anywhere in the City would be a great 
amenity, and agreed that he did not see anything in the ordinance that specifically prohibited 
the owner from developing the property under the permitted uses, but what caused concern 
for him were the hatch marks on a map that was going to be attached to the Ordinance. Gantt 
felt that anyone looking at the map and seeing it marked as a "lake opportunity" was going to 
say they were not interested in buying the property so the Commission might want to 
consider removing the hatch marks. 

Commissioner Bouvier asked if text could be added that a lake was allowed, but was not a 
required part of the vision. 

Ms. Heid said it originally was not on the map but the staff was asked to add it later on. 

Chairman Gantt said everyone agreed that it would be a great amenity for the Corridor, but he 
could understand the property owner's concern and agreed with Ms. DePuy that the last thing 
the Commission wanted to do was overburden people. 

Commissioner DePuy stated that when there was any type of confusion surrounding real 
estate it could affect the buyer and seller, and if the Commission or City was adding to that 
confusion based on a vision it was a problem. She added that it would be wonderful to have 
a lake or water feature, but it was equally as important to listen to the property owners. 

Chairman Gantt asked to confirm that the option to change or redevelop a nonconforming 
property was not being eliminated, but that new construction would have to be legally 
conforming or addressed in some other way. 

Ms. Heid replied that was correct and alterations to property would need to conform to 
whatever the terms were of any Major Modification approved. She added that anything that 
was not listed as eligible for a Minor Modification would be eligible for a Major 
Modification. 

Commissioner Bouvier asked if a commercial business, such as a restaurant, was in the 
process of actively pursuing a tenant to take over or lease the business, which could take nine 
months to a year, would that be considered nonconforming. 

Mr. Smith replied that based on the parameters of Mr. Bouvier's question, the answer would 
be yes because it would be an abandonment of the nonconforming use as defined under the 
City's current ordinances; however, that might be something the Commission could review 
and extend to nine months given the state of the economy. 

Commissioner Bouvier asked to confirm if changing the exterior of a building from wood to 
a cementitious material would be considered as extending the useful life of a structure. 
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Mr. Smith replied that he had been talking about extending the useful life of the structure and 
not the life of the nonconforming use. He added that as an example, an exterior modification 
to a building would not be allowed if it would extend the life of the building beyond its 
normal life except as it pertained to routine maintenance and repairs. 

Commissioner Bright asked if someone owned a property and the use was currently not 
allowed, but would be permitted under the new Ordinance, would they be allowed in the 
future to modify the building or change the structure as long as it was consistent with the 
permitted use. 

Mr. Smith replied if the building was a nonconforming structure and the Ordinance was 
passed, and the proposed use was permitted, the question would be whether the structure was 
nonconforming. If the structure was nonconforming the permitted use could go into that 
building, but they would not be able to expand or make it larger. 

Commissioner Bright asked about Ms. Heid's earlier comments where the word modification 
was not used in conjunction with major or Minor Modifications. 

Ms. Heid replied that in the Administration section of the Ordinance, page 52, paragraph C1 
the word modification might cause some confusion and Mr. Smith suggested changing it to 
"structural alterations." 

Commissioner Bright stated he agreed with Ms. DePuy with respect to the lake, but felt 
eliminating the hatch marks and having text only and including it in the vision as a "lake 
opportunity" would have the same effect as leaving the hatch marks. 

Mr. Bright also wanted to know if there was a section in the Ordinance that would allow bold 
innovative ideas regarding the urban design and materials that were previously mentioned. 

Ms. Heid replied there were limitations covered in the PD on pages 29-30, under Exterior 
Facade Materials "In addition, no more than 15% of each facade adjacent to a street, plaza 
or public open space shall use accent materials such as wood, architectural metal panel or 
tile." She added that if someone wanted to use 50% instead of the 15%, they would have to 
come before the Commission for a Major Modification, so the option was still available. 

Chairman Gantt asked if Mr. Laska's letter had been shared with the City Council and did 
they have any comments or questions. 

Ms. Heid confirmed that the letter was distributed to the City Council the previous week, but 
it was not discussed. 

Chairman Gantt noted that some items from the briefing session had been addressed, but Mr. 
Laska's request to have duplexes moved to Major Modifications might need to be discussed. 
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Ms. Reid replied that the Sub-district C issue was a little difficult to address, but there were 
options, specifically mixed-use buildings were permitted that would allow residential; 
however, if residential was required and the first developers chose not to build residential 
units, then the last property owner would have no choice but to develop residential. She 
added that what the Ordinance was trying to do was to offer a range of different building 
types to all owners in the Corridor. 

Regarding duplexes, Ms. Reid said they added duplexes to the Ordinance for two reasons: 1) 
initially when the market study was done there was no discussion of duplexes or patio homes, 
but as work on the Ordinance continued, the staff and consultants focused in on proper 
transitions between the existing single-family neighborhoods and higher density 
development; 2) there was a desire expressed at the community meetings for more ownership 
opportunities and the duplex and patio home options were included to address that issue. 

In respect to the parking, Reid stated that the City did not build a shared parking component 
into the PD, partly because one of the things they did not want to see was a free-standing 
parking structure. If there was a desire to share parking between owners it would be covered 
under the normal City procedures. She suggested that if the language was added, it should be 
made clear that it did not pertain to a free-standing commercial parking garage. 

Commissioner Rand stated that shared parking was conducive to retail and office and there 
were efficiencies to be gained, but felt it would be part of a mixed use structure with both 
retail and residential. 

Ms. Reid replied that if a mixed use development was owned by a single entity, a private 
agreement for shared parking would be allowed if the owner wished to lease some of his 
spaces as long as the City's parking requirements were met. 

Chairman Gantt stated that the Commission could make a motion on the item, but felt some 
very specific language would be needed to cover all the items discussed. 

Commissioner Rand said he had some additional points to suggest before a motion was made 
including; 

•	 Duplexes - should be a minimum of two stories 
•	 Incentives - provide incentives for a water feature or lake 
•	 Building Materials - expand the list of non-masonry materials that could be used to set 

the district apart 
•	 Side Entry Garages - consider that the design could be limiting to the development 
•	 Storefront Churches - require a Major Modifications for ad-hoc or start up churches in 

retail centers 
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•	 Jewelry Stores - reconsider how businesses posing as jewelry stores may basically be 
pawn shops. 

•	 Combining Parcels - provide incentives for combining parcels to eliminate the existing 
condition of so many small individual tracts 

•	 Height for Open Space - add language that would give incentives to developers who were 
willing to build a park 

•	 No Residential in Sub-district C - would be detrimental to the entire vision 
•	 Shared Parking - add to the existing parking language 
•	 Mixed Residential - consider mixed residential in Sub-district D as a Major Modification 

Chairman Gantt commented that if the item was continued to a future meeting, Mr. Hand 
might want to work with staff regarding his ideas on incentives and the types of building 
materials and percentages. 

Regarding residential units with swing-entry garages, Mr. Gantt suggested they would be 
appropriate as a transition between the existing neighborhoods and the higher density areas, 
such as Sub-districts E, F or possibly the back part of D. 

Commissioner Hand agreed with that and stated that as the developments transitioned to the 
single family neighborhoods, anything that could be done to taper in was a good thing. In 
addition, he suggested that one story designs would aid in the transition. 

Ms. Heid replied the swing-entry garages were an off shoot of the polling exercises from the 
community meetings. She added that the photos shown to the Commission were all two 
story, but the swing-entry garage could also be built for single story buildings. 

Commissioner Hand stated the photos were attractive but pointed out that the code did not 
require two stories. 

Commissioner Maxwell agreed that he would like to see additional materials, but would also 
like to eliminate some of the design requirements regarding the windows including vertical 
proportions, sashes, and lintels. He also wanted to know why the entire length of the newly 
proposed street would not be retail-ready on both sides. 

Ms. Heid replied that retail-ready would be on the south side of the new street and on the 
north side between St. Paul and the open space. 

Mr. Gantt added that in the study session the Commission had agreed to delay discussing the 
alternative plans to extend Sub-district B into the eastern portion of Sub-district D, but if that 
happened it would extend the building uses and types of Sub-district B further to the west, 
and it would make sense to have the north side of the new street retail-ready. 

Commissioner Hand asked Mr. Bouvier if that would be too much retail for the area. 
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Commissioner Bouvier replied that the area would be challenging and the only thing that 
would positively impact that street would be the connection to Weatherred, which would 
force a lot of traffic through the area. He still had some reservations with the fact that the 
orientation of the development was more towards the new street as opposed to Spring Valley 
and would like to see the owners of the properties in Sub-district C have more flexibility. 
Bouvier added that if the Commission was considering tabling the item, he would like to see 
head-in parking added for the best possible retail situation, but again noted that development 
and success of the area would be challenging. 

Commissioner Hand said the Ordinance was not prohibiting retail-ready along the north side 
of the new street, but requiring it might hinder the development of the parcels. 

Commissioner Gantt asked if the Commission thought the retail-ready that was noted on the 
current map was sufficient, or if it there was not enough. 

Ms. Heid replied that originally the configuration of the Corridor did not have non-residential 
uses north of the new street, so it did not make any sense to extend the retail ready beyond the 
park. 

Commissioner Hand stated that around the park was the strongest opportunity for retail-ready 
and restated that he was concerned about requiring it as opposed to allowing it. 

Commissioner Maxwell asked if the bicycle parking ratio was excessive, but if it was 
appropriate, why the street typologies did not show striped bike lanes. He also wanted to 
know why the guidelines were not following some of the typologies used on the Bush/75 
development with reverse angle parking on similar types of streets. 

Ms. Heid replied that the originally proposed bicycle parking ratio from the consultant was 
higher at 1:10, but staff backed it down to 1:20, and the design of the bike lanes was a 
recommendation from the traffic engineer. She added the reason the Corridor proposal was 
not similar to the Bush/75 development was the City was the applicant as opposed to a 
private developer, and reverse angle parking was an untested method and staff did not feel 
comfortable testing it in the Corridor. 

Commissioner Bright asked if a motion was made to continue the item, would it include 
reopening the public hearing. 

Ms. Heid replied that the public hearing had been closed and the Commission was not able to 
take additional testimony unless they were requesting specific information from someone 
who had already spoken. 
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Commissioner Bright commented that the information received from the public and staff was 
sufficient and he did not feel it was necessary to reopen the public hearing. 

Chairman Gantt concurred and thought there was sufficient information received for the 
Commission to proceed, but noted there were many challenges ahead. 

Motion:	 Commissioner Bright made a motion to continue consideration of Zoning File 11­
04 to the April 19,2011 meeting; second by Commissioner Hand. 

Commissioner Bouvier asked if there was a clear understanding of what the 
Commission was requesting of the staff. 

Ms. Heid replied that the staff would take the Commission's requests and either 
incorporate them into the draft and list the changes, or if the requests did not work 
with the ordinance, other options would be presented. 

Motion passed 7-0. 

5.	 MTP File 11-01: A request by the City of Richardson to amend the Master Transportation 
Plan and Comprehensive Plan to add an east/west collector street between Weatherred Drive 
and Central Expressway, north of West Spring Valley Road. 

Ms. Heid advised that the purpose of the amendment was to make the City's intent clear 
regarding the need for a connecting street in the proposed location so a righty-of-way could 
be acquired when the property redevelops. She added that the area currently suffers from a 
lack of access and the proposed street would be designated as a collector with traffic 
estimated at 2,500 to 8,000 vehicles per day 

With no questions for the staff, Chairman Gantt opened the public hearing. 

Mr. Kent Whitefield, 801 James Drive, Richardson, Texas, said he was in favor of the 
proposed street. 

Mr. Andrew Laska, 502 Hyde Park, Richardson, Texas, said the street was a necessity to help 
in redevelopment of the area. 

No further comments were made in favor or opposed and Chairman Gantt closed the public 
hearing. 

In response to question from Commissioner Bouvier, Ms. Heid replied that the MTP would 
indicate a general connection between Weatherred and the frontage road to Highway 75. She 
added that there was enough flexibility in the design of the road to leave the existing condos 
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undisturbed, and a more detailed alignment study would be forthcoming assuming the 
amendment was approved. 

Commissioner Hand stated he felt that the project was so closely related to the Zoning File 
11-04 that it should also be continued to the April 19, 2011 meeting. 

Motion:	 Commissioner Hand made a motion to continue MTP File 11-01 to the April 19, 
2011 meeting; second by Commissioner Bouvier. Motion passed 6-1 with 
Chairman Gantt opposed. 

ADJOURN 

With no further business before the Commission, Chairman Gantt adjourned the regular business 
meeting at 11:03 p.m. 

FoIL DlJr'u'rm.;/
City Plan Commission 
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